

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – April 28, 2009
MINUTES 
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on April 28, 2009 at approximately 5:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

DR.  JUDI MILLER, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 1





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 5





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI






Member Residing in District No 3





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON






Member Residing in District No. 2

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and Chris Harrison, recording secretary, led the Pledge of Allegiance.
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1.  GY "On Location" Presentation

Area Assistant Superintendent Genelle Yost invited art teacher Allison Barajas and principal Lisa Cash from Samuel S. Gaines Academy to come forward to talk about the On Location project that was created by the Kennedy Center and Daimler Financial Services. 

Mrs. Barajas had applied for a grant that brought arts-centered learning to the classroom while combining story telling, community learning, and 21st century skills at the same time.  The idea was to give students an opportunity to participate in a collaborative, team-based media production experience.  A visiting team of theatre and media professionals, a bus with media lab, and a leave-behind media equipment package (with seed money) were components of the project that brought the arts and education together.  Ten schools were selected across the country—SGA was the only school selected within the state of Florida.   

The students' beautiful mosaic creations were on display in the School Board Room for everyone to see and enjoy.  A student produced video was also shown highlighting Florida's "Highwaymen" art.

 2.  KP Sunrise Theater Partnership and Donation ($5,500)
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, informed the Board that a new partnership had been created with the Sunrise Theatre Education Foundation.  The arts education outreach program was designed to expose students to theatre/performances, creativity and critical thinking.  The Foundation realized that, due to the current budget crisis, there was a district shortage of funds to bus students to performances.  Consequently, the Foundation had donated approximately $5,111 towards transportation costs for students. 

Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board accept




the donation of $5,111 to offset bus expenses for




students attending performances at Sunrise Theatre




(Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board approve



consent agenda items #3 through #13 (item #14 was




pulled from the agenda for separate vote) and #15



through #23 as presented (Carvelli/Ingersoll/




Carried 5-0).

Note:  board members received clarification on items #4 and #18.  Consent agenda item #14 was pulled for separate vote.

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, there were two unscheduled speakers who addressed consent agenda item #3 (Personnel Agenda & Leaves, page 1).
Mrs. Christine Hill, music teacher at Palm Pointe Educational Research School, and Ms. Vanessa Tillman, president of CTA/CU, each stated they were against the recommendation to fill the vacant deputy superintendent position at a time when positions and employees were being eliminated due to the severity of the budget crisis.   To be fair, employment should be offered across the district. 

Mr. Lannon and individual board members shared their thoughts and reasons why they supported the recommendation. 
SEPARATE VOTE ON ITEM #14 – Transportation Services Agreements


Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board approve




agenda item #14 as presented (Ingersoll/Hensley/



Carried 5-0).


Action:

The recommendation was amended to reflect that the




Stuart Parks and Recreation Transportation Services



Agreement was being postponed to the Board's May 12, 2009




meeting (Boys' & Girls' Club and Camp Can Do agreements



were approved) (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 5-0).
 3.   SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 4.   SR New Job Descriptions for IT Program Manager, Maintenance Operations
           Project Manager Program Implementation and Support Specialist, Supervisor
           of Mentoring and Retention Programs, Technical Support Specialist; Job
           Description for Curriculum Specialist Revised
 5.   TB Payment of Bills
 6.   TB Monthly Financial Report
 7.   TB Quarterly Investment Report 03/31/09
 8.   OR Cancellation of 3rd Grade Camp Smores & High School Credit Retrieval
             Programs (Due to Lack of Funding)
 9.   OR Application for Leeway Exemption Waiver to Use Title I Funds for Summer
             School

10.   KS Project Lead the Way, Inc., 2009-2010 Software Lease Agreement 
11.   KS St. Lucie Surgery Center Agreement
12.   KS Tiffany Hall Nursing Home Agreement
13.  MS Safe Routes to School Grant Application
14.  MS Transportation Svcs. Agmt. with Boys & Girls Club, Camp Can Do, Stuart
             Parks & Recreation

15.  KM Semiannual Status Report on Unitary School System – 06/15/08

16.  KM Semiannual Status Report on Unitary School System - 10/15/08
17.  KM Request to Modify Nau Charter School Agreement and Contingency Plan for
             School Opening 
18.  KM Children's Home Society Request for Space/Expanded Services at Garden
             City Early Learning Center

19.  BS  Cooperative Agreement with Daniel M. Foundation for Elementary 
             Exceptional Education Services

20.  TO Addendum to District Technology Plan for 2009-2010 E-Rate 

21.  AG Port St. Lucie Elementary Building Replacement/Raze
22.  AG Dale Cassens School Consolidation
23.  DH Lease, Sublease, and Memo of Understanding with University of Florida (UF) Board of Trustees on Behalf of Institute of Food & Agricultural Sciences (IFAS) and Indian River Research & Education Center (IRREC)

OTHER BUSINESS

24.  BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #123 - #134

Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board



approve Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions



of Law & Final Orders #123 - #134 as presented



(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
SUPERINTENDENT’S UPDATE     

25.  KS Career Technical Education Curriculum Report
Ms. Kathy Schmidt, Director of Career and Technical Education, gave a comprehensive report on the district's current technical education curriculum.  Ms. Schmidt stressed that today's CTE was much more than "your parents' vocational program" of the past.  It was about programs that gave students a head start on college and careers in high skill, high wage, and high demand career pathways.  It was also about collaboration with technical advisory boards and support from community partnerships that enable students to emphasize quality at work, high ethical standards, , superior work skills, lifelong education, and pride in the dignity of work.
26.  KM ABP Quarterly Update

Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning/Central Services, provided a third quarterly update on the Academic Business Plan that compared advanced placement data for 2007-08 and highlights of the goals/strategies 1-4.
Advanced Placement courses were offered at all high schools in the areas of science, mathematics, social sciences, foreign language and language arts.  In 2007-08, a total of 1,085 students enrolled in 1,530 Advanced Placement Courses.  To earn college credit for the course, a student must score a 3 or higher on the AP end-of-course exam.  Within the 2008-09 Board targets, a project comparing grades earned in AP courses with the number of students taking the test and the scores of 3 or above earned on AP exams at all high schools was identified for completion by June 30, 2009.
A summary of findings was provided to the board which indicated that 13% of all students taking an AP exam scored a 3, 4, or 5 on the exam which earned the student college credit for the course in 2008.  At the end of 2008, 86% of all students completing an AP course earned a mean course grade of C or higher.
The highest out of the 17 courses with the greatest percent of students earning a 3 or higher on the corresponding AP exam were: 1) Spanish language (68%); 2) psychology (32%); 3) environmental science (31%); 4) English language and composition (27%), and Spanish literature (25%).

Board members' focused on the plan of action to be implemented to increase the ratio between passing grades earned in AP courses and a score of 3 or higher on the AP end-of-course exam while creating better efficiency in terms of costs incurred for exams with passing grades. 

27.  OR Student Grading Update/Discussion
Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and Learning and Accountability, shared data and research he had been gathering in an effort to create a draft policy on grading.  His goal was to re-define the draft policy by early fall and schedule a public hearing for possible Board approval sometime before the winter break.  Implementation would not begin until the 2010-2011 school year.  This would give administrators and teachers an opportunity to give real feedback—a critical part of a change process.  

Dr. Roberts acknowledged that grading was a sensitive issue.  It was also about learning and setting high expectations for students.  Grading represented a picture of successful proficiency and achievement which required quality instruction and assessment.   Four critical questions to consider were:  1) What do students need to know and be able to do; 2) How will we know that they have learned it; 3) what will we do when they haven't learned it, and 4) What will we do when they already know it?

28.  ML Implementation Strategies, Responsibilities & Timeline for 2009-2010 Budget Reduction Plan
VILLAGE GREEN ELEMENTARY MAGNET SCHOOL PROPOSAL FOR 2009-2010

Mr. Lannon invited Ms. Patricia Galloway, principal at Village Green Elementary Magnet School, to present a proposal for 2009-2010 to the Board.
 As a result of the Board's decision to move forward with the 2009-2010 budget plan which included curtailment of the extended day magnet program at Village Green, Ms. Galloway informed board members that the school community had come forward with a request to reinvent Village Green through the creation of a new magnet program to be offered during the course of the regular school day beginning in August 2009.  The cost neutral proposal would be offered to students district-wide, however, transportation would be provided for students residing in the blue zone only.  The Village Green leadership team was poised to identify key, shared themes to include innovative opportunities for learning focused on environmental sustainability with a global perspective.  Curriculum integration would incorporate place-based learning, environmental and global context, and the whole child approach.  They would also be looking at professional development needs, scheduling of personnel, marketing/communication to all stakeholders about the new magnet, and developing community partnerships both to inform and support implementation of the environmental/global theme throughout the school.
Board consensus was to allow planning to continue for the cost neutral proposal as presented by Principal Galloway.
Mr. Lannon and staff members updated the Board on the following budget strategies/responsibilities/timeline: 

SRO Program Update 
Mr. Lannon stated he and Dr. Miller had been meeting with the various governmental officials about funding for the SRO program in 2009-2010.  The County Commissioners had committed to doubling their funding; the City of Port St. Lucie had committed to have a solid presence of SROs on campuses; the St. Lucie County Sheriff and City Managers/Mayors were all on board to move forward in a positive way so that safety for schools would continue.
Staffing Reductions – Progress on Negotiations

Mrs. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, reported on the reassignment of faculty and staff based on the CTA/CU/CWA contracts.  She was working with the bargaining units to place as many people as possible in positions by May 1, 1009 and May 29, 2009.

School Consolidations – Equipment/Facilities

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, was working with principals to develop a re-allocation plan for equipment, technology and supplies by June 30, 2009.  He would also plan for allocation of substitute funds by school as of June 30, 2009 and reduce cell phones by 50%.  He had spoken with staff at Port St. Lucie Elementary and offered to provide resources for teachers to box up their personal property via Arnoff services.  Inventory at each school (Port St. Lucie Elementary, Southbend K-8 and Anglewood School) had been completed. 

Alternative Ed Reorganization

Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for ESE/Student Services, informed the Board she was working on the selection of staff that would be housed at a new and smaller Dale Cassens setting.  Teacher interviews were ongoing and students had been identified for appropriate sites.  Renovations at Dale Cassens School were being addressed and parent meetings would begin in May 2009.
Transportation

Mr. Don Carter, Director of Transportation, stated he was looking at consolidating student pick up locations/bus stops for the coming school year. He was meeting with SAC committees, PTOs/all parents, governmental partners, and police departments to keep them advised of the changes and to continue their good working relationship.  Mr. Carter was also looking at overall routing, better options for bell times, and better use of the Port St. Lucie High School lot.  It was noted that last year there was a $2.5 million savings in the transportation budget.  This coming year they were trying for an additional $1 million savings or more.
Planning for Anticipated Stimulus funds

Mr. Lannon explained that Assistant Superintendents Owen Roberts and Barbara Slaga were developing lists of needs appropriate for IDEA funds and Title I funds.  They had started identifying and moving funds and were looking at the Academic Business Plan and grants.   The district was looking for sustainability to build capacity recognizing the creation of positions would not be there after two years.  Mrs. Slaga mentioned addressing academic quality interventions and behavior interventions to help students be successful.  Many of the standards address the low performing students and schools.

Mr. Lannon added that Deputy Superintendent Sandy Wolfe would be in charge of coordinating the stimulus funds/plans.  Dr. Miller added that everyone was looking at IDEA and Title I funds to supplement, not supplant, programs.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Mr. Ingersoll had noted that the new enrollment format on the school application forms did not include the magnet schools and suggested those schools be added.  On another matter, Mr. Ingersoll still had issues with the district's calendar and said he had asked Dr. McGinn to look at other districts' calendars and email results to him. 
Mr. Ingersoll talked about the national "Take Your Child to Work Day" event which he supported.   He said he understood why Mr. Lannon had decided to cancel the district's participation but he did not agree with the way people were notified at the last minute (the night before the event).  Board members had varying opinions but it was agreed that the policy review committee should take a look at the pupil progression plan to address concerns before the event comes around next year.

RECESS

Chairman Miller recessed the meeting at 8:37 p.m.  The meeting was reconvened at approximate 8:43 p.m.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS   
Pastor Ron Reeves addressed the Board about some problems he was experiencing at Dale Cassens School.  He was waiting for some articles to be sent to him and once received, he indicated he would try to schedule an appointment with a board member.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Miller adjourned the April 28, 2009 regular workshop at approximately 8:46 p.m.
























